
MEETING OF

FINMERE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of meeting held on 2nd March 2021 remotely via Zoom
Present:-
Councillors, Mike Kerford-Byrnes (MKB) (Chairman), Katherine Grimston (KG) (Vice Chairman), Mike Kirby (MK), Steven Trice (ST), Peter Goss (PG), Joanne Brooks (JB) and Tim Ayling (TA) 
In attendance:- 
County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC), District Councillor Barry Wood (BW), Barbara Cunningham (BC) (Village Representative to the Quarry Liaison Committee),Sharron Chalcraft (SC) (Parish Clerk and RFO) and one member of the public
1.  APOLOGIES (19.31)
No apologies were received. 
2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND INVOLVEMENT (19.32)

ST declared an involvement in Village Hall issues.  JB declared an involvement in PC logo and flooding issues.  KG and MKB declared an involvement in flooding issues.
3.  MINUTES (19.33)
The minutes of the meeting of 2nd of February 2021 were approved with corrections.

At this point the landfill site quarry liaison report (Section 7) was delivered by BC in order to allow BC to leave the meeting at an early stage.  Flooding issues (Section 10) were then discussed so that IC could attend another meeting.  
4.  MATTERS ARISING (20.55)
4.01
20mph Speed Limit  SC has again heard back from Richard Bowman, OCC, who confirms that there is a discount for multiple street tests being ordered together, with three tests costing approximately £360.  The names of the companies used have been supplied to BW.  MK points out that he feels, especially given the possible cost of flooding prevention measures, that this is a waste, as the limits have no effect.  A physical barrier is what is needed, even parking cars along the streets in question will slow traffic down.  PG feels this is a valid point.  ST feels that the flooding costs are unknown at present and, if those responsible meet their obligations, then expenditure by the PC might not be necessary or could be minimal.  A decision regarding expenditure on implementation of the speed limit infrastructure could be delayed until those costs are quantified and any PC involvement in the flooding work and costs is known.  He feels that five streets, Old Banbury Rd, Mere Rd, Valley Rd, Fulwell Rd and Water Stratford Rd should be tested.  
MKB says that this matter was debated at CDC last week.  A significant proportion of motorists are shown to slow down and therefore the schemes are worth having.  ST says that there are mainstream sites online that show the precise figures of lives saved per mile of speed reduction.  
TA suggests that the PC should get tests done on just two roads, Valley Rd and Old Banbury Rd.  It had been proposed that the village should be consulted through a newsletter.  ST points out that 20mph speed limits are more effective when they cover a zone, it would be inconsistent to have a limit for Valley Rd and not Mere Rd, where the school is located or Water Stratford Rd where the playground entrance is situated and where the road is very narrow.  There is a strong case for including Old Banbury Rd as this is where the highest speeds are reported and it is used regularly by walkers, horse riders and cyclists.  

A vote on going ahead with the speed survey, proposed MKB, seconded ST, is not unanimous.  It is agreed to defer the decision, pending the outcome of a survey of residents.  TA is to post a village consultation on the Facebook page.  
IC points out that OCC are aggregating applicants by surveys, officers will work with you on the villages needs and the costs involved.  The more villages together the better.  There will be some match funding.  A survey is needed as a basis for an indicative scheme.  
4.02
Sports Pavilion Issues  Talks are ongoing.  c/f

4.03
Spinney Acquisition Funding  JB has again spoken with the Mixbury Trust.  No decision has been made as to putting the site on the open market.  JB has begun the process of registering the playing field as a village green, the price is not yet known but OCC is thought to levy a charge of around £30-40.  A resident has been happy to take on the matter of getting the trees TPO’d and this process is now under way.  The CDC Arboricultural Officer, Ian Ossenton (IO) is on board and supporting the application.  It may be that JB can ask the Trust to register the spinney as village green land also, even if at a later date.  c/f

4.04
Defibrillator Guardianship  The form has now been completed and receipt acknowledged.  Roger Blake, electrician, has still not visited MKB to check the cabinet, SC is to chase this visit up.  c/f

4.05
Emergency Vehicle Access Signs  c/f

4.06
Cross Tree bench  c/f

4.07
Playing field boundary trees  JB has had to postpone our application as the tree whips were not going to be available until too late in the year.  JB will reapply in August, by which time permission should have been obtained from the Mixbury Trust.  Spraying will be carried out at the appropriate time.  c/f

4.08
HS2 Properties  SC has received confirmation from HS2 that the current works being carried out on the cottage will include a complete refurbishment of the exterior.  
4.09
Empty lot opposite Red Lion  TA has heard nothing new on this issue.  c/f

4.10
Footpath beside Banbury Rd  Nothing further heard from Fix-my-street.  MKB has had no reply from his contact at OCC.  Somebody has replaced the bollard, with a stick placed in the hole and the bollard slotted on top.  This is hardly a long-term solution.  c/f

4.11
FPC Logo  JB has received and circulated updated versions, both in b&w and colour.  The PC is very pleased with these, they are of excellent quality.  The PC will now have the right to use any of these designs in various situations.  JB will ask for a bill to be submitted.  c/f

4.12
HGV Traffic  MKB has had no answer yet, but there is an HS2 briefing tomorrow and he can hopefully raise the issue then.  c/f

4.13
Volunteers  SC has again emailed all those on the list.  A couple have had to be removed from the list or become ‘telephone call only’ volunteers.  Another ‘call only’ has been added.  Revd Alice Goodall (AG) has been informed and the new list is now on the website.  
4.14
Internal Auditor  The letter of engagement has been received, signed by SC (under urgent business) and returned.
4.15
Great Wolf Planning Appeal  SC prepared a submission which was circulated under urgent business.  The online portal for the appeal was closed so the document was sent straight to the protest group for use by their solicitor.  Their thanks have been received.

5.  FINANCIAL REPORT (21.21)

The monthly financial report was presented. 

It was reported that there was £12,285.78 in the Treasurer Account and £4,824.30 in the Business Money Manager Account. 
The following had been paid out during February:

£312.20 to SC - (general admin – for Clerk and RFO duties and internet and website costs)

Membership renewal invoices had been received as follows:-

OPFA - £42 – to be paid, proposed KG, seconded PG, carried unanimously

SLCC - £95 – to be paid, proposed MKB, seconded KG, carried unanimously

OALC - £146.16 – to be paid, proposed MKB, seconded ST, carried unanimously

6. S19/S137/URGENT BUSINESS (21.26)
A request for funding had been received from the Volunteer Driver Service.  The service has been providing delivery of food parcels during lockdown and transporting vulnerable people for vaccinations.  It is decided to donate £50, proposed TA, seconded PG, carried unanimously.  SC is also to pass on the details of some funding for pandemic issues which have been received by the PC.  The internal auditor letter of engagement was signed by SC under urgent business.    
7.  FINMERE LANDFILL SITE UPDATE (19.34)
This item was dealt with early on the agenda so that BC could be free to leave the meeting, BC presented her minutes of the meeting.  
The liaison meeting was held remotely via Teams at 1pm on February 10th.  Those in attendance were Victoria Prentis MP (VP) (until 1.35pm), Catharine Wozniak (CW) (Office & Research Manager to VP and substitute for VP after 1.35pm), County Councillor Ian Corkin (IC), District Councillor Barry Wood (BW), Matthew Case (MC) (OCC Planning), Neil Richmond (NR) (OCC), Bill Stewart-Jones (BSJ) (OCC), Sarah Kent (SK) (Environment Agency), MKB (FPC), BC (Village Liaison Representative) and Danny Miller (DM) (Opes) who joined the meeting at 1.40pm.

MC explained that there were nine planning applications currently under consideration.  The issue of flood risk is to go to a formal consultation.  The HS2 application for the extraction of sand and gravel from a borrow pit is likely to come up for consideration in March or April.  MC reiterated that planning permissions are given to the land, not the operator of the site.  The road condition has been an issue, site visits were carried out in December and Mid-January after reports of mud on the road.  The condition has improved.  OCC’s visits have been constrained by lockdown, there can be no face-to-face meetings.  Cell 10 was over tipped during lockdown, there was no answer to BC’s question as to why this was not spotted.  BC feels it would be better if our local elected representatives were dealing with the matter rather than paid officials.
SK reported that the EA had been carrying out visits throughout lockdown.  The site is in Band F, the lowest performance band, already.  The operators have denied over tipping on Cell 10.  BC points out that an enforcement notice on further tipping of Cell 10 is in place but as the Cell is now full it is of little effect.  Cell 11 has been agreed on and is now being tipped.  The EA have asked for an action plan for Cell 11, this will cover dust, litter, gas management and other issues.  The capping of the mound is not completed.  

There have been 47 odour complaints since January.  The monitoring station is still in place and will stay for the foreseeable future.  The smell is caused by H2S.  MKB pointed out that Public Health England (PHE) have stated that the levels locally are not unsafe, BC points out that this does not mean they are not unpleasant and debilitating.    

At this point DM dialled in and blamed the weather for the delays.  Weather permitting the plastic cover for capping will go on next week.  The smell is due to the disturbance of the mound so it will get worse when this activity takes place.  No real answer was forthcoming as to why this process had not already been started.  DM points out that the smell came straight away after tipping this time, in the past larger waste material took longer to degrade, the new smaller ‘fines’ degrade much more quickly so he is unable to assure everyone that this smell will not occur again.  Cell 11 is taking the waste from the MRF, which BC points out has been stored there and left to fester.
Cell 11 should be completed in one year.  It will be monitored by the EA for any problems.  The change from large to small material size is within the permissions.  The capping of Cell 10 should have taken place in September, but was delayed due to problems with the design, it had been ‘over tipped’ as the drawings used had a 50m difference from the correct ones.  At this point CW asked whether the site was for sale.  DM replied that it was not as far as he knew.  MC points out that all applications must state who has an interest in the land.  ST asks why, if they knew ‘fines’ waste would cause an odour problem, they are able to still tip it.  Where is the waste coming from?  This problem arose almost two years ago now.  MKB explains that they have been permitted to use ‘fines’ since 2012, but that new recycling procedures are more efficient and make even smaller particles.  ST wonders why the EA cannot stop them tipping if they know an odour will be produced.  MKB and BC raised the question of whether EA could prevent the tipping of such small particles, but the permissions allow ‘fines.’  The whole permission would have to be altered and that is unlikely to succeed as there is very little of the larger material available nowadays.  JB asks why, if ‘fines’ are so prevalent, other sites in the area do not smell.
IC says that he found the meeting depressing.  Everyone was very non-committal about whether anything could or would be done.  These ‘fines’ waste sizes are permitted but the process is therefore accelerated.  There should be Standard Operating Procedures for important issues like this.  At the meeting IC asked whether SOP’s would be changed, and EA said that they are being changed.  The problem is that the most delinquent operators are reluctant to do anything unless forced.  The waste allowed to pile up in the MRF is a case in point.  The EA failed to proscribe this, so the waste was stored outside.  The only way to control a hopeless operator is to keep the EA on their back.  

There is no indication that the EA have got any further with their investigations into the recent problems on the site.  MKB explains that when he speaks to them on their regular visits to calibrate the monitoring equipment, they are not wanting to do anything that could prejudice their ability to respond.  No PACE interviews can take place at the moment due to the pandemic.  ST watched a fly tipping special on Panorama recently.  The EA knew of problems on a site for years but were unable to act, going forward what chance does Finmere realistically have?  
TA points out that the site is currently closed to tipping as new gas equipment is being installed.  JB asks how we can control a delinquent operator.  IC points out that the industry traditionally has a high level of non-compliance.  There has been a long succession of business failures on the site and this history makes it less likely to sell well.  ST points out that big operators are more professional, but a small, low profit site will only attract small operators.  PG points out that Opes group profits are good, but, as ST agrees, these are group profits, not those on the landfill itself.  IC explains that the planning system does not take profitability into account when it considers applications.  ST feels that they should, others agree.  
MKB points out that the permit for the site is given to the company, not the land as with planning permissions.  The EA do not want to take drastic action as the operator could walk away.  ST says this is a bad negotiating position to be in.  BC feels that has been the problem from the very start, the EA and everyone else have always been terrified of the operator simply walking away.  TA feels that the operators may well walk anyway if the company starts to lose money.  MKB points out that the administrators would then sell the site to possibly a worse operator.

ST asks what the PC can do.  MKB feels that it is only the EA that can do anything, the PC needs to nurture a working relationship with them and keep them involved.  ST feels they have failed so far and achieved nothing.  JB points out that their powers are limited, they are always constrained in how far they can go.  IC points out that the EA have helped, things could have been much worse.  Hopefully, VP will be able to exert some pressure from the top down.  MKB and BC confirm that they have repeatedly asked for a discussion with senior EA officials about the result of their processes, but nothing has transpired yet.  ST says if lobbying is all we have that is not good.  MKB feels that OCC have not helped with their approach to increased planning applications, especially those for more extraction and tipping.  IC explains that the process runs at a glacial pace.  Things will take many more years.  But it is not OCC that monitors the site, it is the EA.  BC points out that it was OCC that let the village down by allowing the over tip of the mound.  This is the problem of dealing with officers of OCC rather than our elected representatives, they are letting us down.  The EA are better than OCC at the moment.  SK is far more hands on than her predecessors.  BC cannot understand why there have been no prosecutions of the operators, when she was a magistrate such cases often came before the bench.  
IC suggests that it would be a good idea to have some meetings between the concerned authorities, without the operators being present, though these would not be official liaison meetings.  This would allow for more productive discussion and perhaps VP or her representative could be there.  ST points out that despite a public meeting more than a year ago where things were discussed at length nothing has come of it.  
BW feels that everyone is saying the same in different ways.  The EA is the only line of defence, if they are timid at full liaison meetings then private meetings need to be held.  We need to take advantage of the fact that our MP is currently a junior environment minister.  This situation could change if there is a reshuffle.  We need to lobby through VP.  A meeting should be arranged at her convenience so that she can be there for the whole meeting.  Are we encouraging residents to add weight to their MP’s mailbox?  A good tactic would be to form an action group and join with groups from other problem sites.  The weakness of primary legislation is to blame for this situation, only strong lobbying can change that.  BW also found the meeting depressing.  It is clear that OCC are not interested in the operator’s conduct when it comes to new or renewed planning applications.  The path is full of obstacles, but we cannot afford to do nothing.
8.  PLAYING FIELD PROGRESS AND CONDITION (21.28)
The sorting out of the leases is still ongoing.  
TA has walked the field and reports no problems.    
9.  NEW RESIDENTS NOTIFICATIONS (21.30)
There are three new residents, JB is to give two of them a welcome letter, PG has already delivered one to the third.   
10.  FLOODING (20.21)

This item was dealt with early on the agenda as IC needed to attend another meeting.  
IC thanks the PC for their input of an action list and for all the help with village visits.  The covid restrictions did not make them easy.  Having toured the village with MKB and met with residents and riparian landowners, IC visited again with Tony Brummell (TB) (Flood and Land Drainage lead at CDC).  Out of the 11 or 12 villages IC visited Finmere is the most complicated.  

The situation on the Water Stratford Rd had issues of water running from the highway and of water backing up on the property.  The first issue was helped by a farmer putting a bund across the driveway to keep the run-off in the road.  This is not a normal occurrence, but IC will see what he can do to get a permanent bund or kerb installed.  The second issue is for the landowner and discussions are underway.
At the far end of Fulwell Rd the feed into the pond of run-off water from neighbouring fields is being hampered by an 18’’ pipe feeding into a 6’’.  This causes a 90% reduction in run-off capacity which throws water back into the road.  This did not occur in the days when this was an open ditch.  The pond is also reduced in capacity by half due to the lowered banks at the point of ingress.  The banks could be made up, the ingress improved, and the pond sympathetically dredged.  The CDC officers can advise on this.  

At the Cross Tree there is a need for new gullies in front of the flooded properties, the outflow into the brook is not at capacity, some gullies are too proud of their surround.  The water course is alright except for the first 10 metres.  The pipe needs jetting and the brickwork around the inlet pipe needs replacing, these matters are the responsibility of OCC.  

MKB has heard of a work carried out by Pell Fishman of Milton Keynes in 1999 for CDC.  This charted the watercourses following the 1998 floods.  MKB is trying to get a copy but this may take a while.

BW wonders if a private survey for the PC is really needed.  CDC have been meeting to consider flooding and the feeling is that Districts should encourage parishes at risk of flooding to establish a ‘flood resilient community’ by forming local flood response groups, creating forums for residents to feed back info on current or potential risks and also by creating locally available flood response stores of flood alleviation equipment.  This will all lead to an efficient localised community response.  Paul Mann at Oxfordshire Emergency Planning can offer advice.  
IC says that a drain survey is being carried out by OPC.  It took three days to survey Bucknell last week.  All this information will be fed into the system.  ST asks if anyone has spoken to the residents flooded in Mere Rd.  IC has met with one of them and assured her of the actions being taken.  

ST asks if any problems were raised to the north of the pond along Fulwell Rd, between the farms along there.  IC says that TB thought the waterway beside the fields to the culvert under the road is good and sufficient.  The piping under the road into the ditch could be the problem.  ST says there is flooding on the road near that point.  Could this mean that the pipe is inadequate?  MKB says that there are 3 x 6’’ pipes at this point, but they may need a weed screen.  This area was hand cleared less than 2 years ago.  The water still crosses the road and enters the gully on the other side.  MKB cleared his ditch in the area last weekend.  ST says that water crossing the road is not good.  IC feels that this is not impacting the village in the same way as the other issues which need to be dealt with in the first tranche of activity.  ST wonders if floodwater could be held more at source by deepening the head of the watercourse in the area of the Fulwell Rd, as suggested by MKB previously.  ST also asks about his previous suggestion that the pond (shown on previously circulated maps, but now largely just boggy land) in the lower part of a neighbouring field could be dredged to achieve higher water catchment levels, thereby reducing flows into the village.  IC feels enlarging the capacity of the village pond is more easily achievable.  
JB asks if there will be a full report on the issues dealt with in the visit.  IC confirms that there should be eventually, and a flooding meeting should be held at that point to inform the village.  A dozen action points could make a big difference.  JB thanks IC for all his work, quick and decisive action is needed.  Does the PC need to hire an engineer?  There might be lessons to learn from Tingewick PC, they have responded very rapidly to the situation.  Maybe the PC could invite them to the next meeting.  
11.  STABLE CLOSE BUND TREES (21.31)
A resident of Stable Close, whose garden borders the bund, has raised the issue of light blockage by the trees.  The resident requests that work should be carried out to remove many of the trees and cut back the remainder as light is being blocked from the back gardens of that section of the close.  ST, having previously shared the correspondence he had with a resident on this issue, had asked for the views of councillors.  However, the PC own the land and it is important that trees on it are managed and not causing a nuisance, which could fall under the high hedge’s legislation, Part 8 of the Anti-Social Behaviour Act 2003.  In addition, the tree planting on the bund was part of the planning permission for the development, therefore the PC is not able to simply remove trees, the planting scheme of which was an intrinsic part of that permission.  A further point is that any work done on the trees to reduce them should be done consistently over the whole piece of land, rather than ad-hoc which would leave an unattractive and unbalanced end result.  ST feels the PC should seek the advice of the CDC Arboricultural Officer regarding all of these considerations.    

PG points out that it is not long since the PC obtained an expert report on the bund trees, which concluded that the only problem was the ivy growing on them, which has since been cut back.  MK points out that several of the residents in question have had problems with surface roots and overhanging branches in the past but have been able to act on these issues themselves, as is their right.  MK wonders if it may be best to remove the few trees which are right beside the garden fences.  JB says that a quote was given by Horizon Tree Care in 2017, following similar problems, that 4 silver birches and 2 maples or 6 silver birches could be removed for approximately £300 – £400.  The PC is basically saddled with an inappropriate planting plan that was put in place by the developers.  ST points out that the plan would have been approved at the time by CDC, and, as MK has pointed out, neighbouring property owners are entitled to remove overhanging branches and roots under their common law rights.  
ST feels it would be best to consult with all the neighbouring houses before removing the trees, they may be very unhappy if they are all cleared.  PG points out that many people are doing their own thing already, with many trees coppiced back to ground level on the bund.  It is felt that the silver birches are less of a problem than the trees planted on top of the bund, as these cause more shadow.  PG feels that the height should be reduced, rather than the trees removed.  ST points out that as a Parish Council we are supposed to be planting more trees, not removing existing ones.  ST asks if the tree which was removed by a resident after the last consultation has been replaced.  The procedure agreed was that the resident should cut the tree down and replace it at his own expense.  It is confirmed that there is no sign of a replacement.  MKB is to speak to IO (CDC Arboricultural Officer) and get his opinion on the trees and the PC’s options.
12.  PLANNING APPLICATIONS (21.43)

Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – Details pursuant to Condition 3 (Settlement Assessment) of planning permission 19/00070/CM (MW.0003/19) – approved

20/02828/F – Lark Rise, Mere Rd – new garage, store and office – amended plans – the plans do not appear different, ST, who dealt with this application, is to ring the planning office and will circulate under urgent business if the changes affect the PC comments
The following applications have received extra submissions:-
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – extension of area approved for clay extraction
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd - extension to the area for non-hazardous waste
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – Section 73 app to permission 15/02059 to allow for the operation of the Material Recycling Facility until January 2028
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – extension to the area approved for sand and gravel extraction and retention of processing and concrete batching plants
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – application for secondary aggregate recycling
Finmere Quarry, Banbury Rd – continued use of a clean water lagoon and silt pond in Phase 1 of the area approved for the extraction of sand and gravel and clay for use in landfill engineering under permission 17/02083/CM (MW.0083/17) and temporary use of Phase 2 for the continued stockpiling of overburden and similar site derived materials and restoration of the site for nature conservation
There are lots of new submissions.  MKB has checked through them for any relevant documents.  The PC objections are unchanged, the PC is wholly opposed to these applications and seeks the placement of conditions on them if they are granted.  One interesting point was that the documents refer to there being ‘no suitable watercourse’ nearby, a fact which may affect the HS2 borrow pit application, which proposes to discharge 1 million litres a day into a local watercourse for 2 to 5 years.

13.  CORRESPONDENCE (21.48)

Correspondence for meeting – 

None
Emails printed – 

Matters Arising issues – see Section 4 above

Emails forwarded –

Issues already covered on agenda

Cherwell District Enterprise Development Programme – for information

Containing Outbreak Management Funding – for information – it is not felt that the PC has had any expenses which could be claimed for
Local Transport consultation – for information

Resident complaint about flyposting – MKB has spoken to company involved and the sign is now gone
Revised protocol for death of a senior figure – for information

Paralympic stories invitation – the PC has been contacted regarding a scheme to promote awareness of the history of the Paralympics and the involvement of various communities.  Finmere has a long history with the Paralympics, Finmere Show was founded to raise money for the movement and funded the travel costs of many athletes in 1960.  There is an opportunity to meet with a Paralympian remotely and there will be remote workshops and an artist’s visit.  The PC feels that this would be an interesting scheme to be involved in.  SC is to ask for further details. 

OALC February update – with full training schedule – for information
Request from resident for help with the Duke of Edinburgh award scheme – the resident would like to carry out litter picking duties around the village for one hour a week for the next three months.  There would need to be some instruction on health and safety and the provision of some equipment.  TA is happy to run with this as he knows the resident.  SC is to forward the spring clean risk assessment to TA to assist with the briefing.
Community transport newsletter – with information about funding – for information

Usual reports
14.  ANY OTHER BUSINESS (21.55)
No other business was raised.

15.  DATE OF NEXT MEETING (21.56)
The date of the next meeting is to be April 6th.  Meeting closed at 21.57.
CORRESPONDENCE CIRCULATED
None
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